
 

 

STRAFFORD COUNTY DELEGATION EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
MINUTES OF MEETING OF AUGUST 25, 2023 

 
1. Call Meeting to Order: Chairman Schmidt called the Public Meeting of the Strafford County Delegation's Executive Committee 

to order at 12:14 p.m. on Friday, August 25, 2023 in the Café Conference Room, Lower Level of the William A. Grimes Justice 
and Administration Building, 259 County Farm Road, Dover, New Hampshire with public access available via Zoom: 
https://us06web.zoom.us/j/88441852804?pwd=a3JVbjU4TTFRNDBaWWN2bWNvN1lTQT09; Meeting ID: 884 4185 2804, 
Passcode: 213977, Dial by your location +1 309 205 3325 US; One tap mobile +13092053325,,88441852804#,,,,*213977# US. 

 
2. Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag: Chairman Schmidt asked Rep. Kaczynski to lead the Executive Committee in the pledge of 

allegiance to the flag. 
 

3. Moment of Silence: The pledge of allegiance was followed by a moment of silence.  
 

4. Read Notice of Meeting: Acting Clerk Hilber read the Notice of the Public Meeting. 
 

5. Roll Call: Acting Clerk Hilber called the roll, which showed the following members present: 
 

PRESENT: Bailey, Burnham, Fitzpatrick, Harrington, Horrigan, Howard, Newton, Pitre, Potenza, C. Rich, Schmidt, 
Southworth, and Wall (13 of 15) (total physically present 13 of 15) Rep. Bixby attended via Zoom from the airport, 
but left early to board his plane. 

 
ABSENT: Levesque 

 
Also, present were: Representatives Kaczynski and Selig, Commissioners Maglaras, Watson, and Rollo, County Administrator 
Ray Bower, County Attorney Tom Velardi, Register of Deeds Cathy Berube, Chief Deputy Joe McGivern, Finance Director 
Diane Legere, HOC Superintendent Chris Brackett, Covid-19 Coordinator Brianna Haskins-Belanger, Maintenance Director 
Doug Kane, Population Health Director Tory Jennison, EMS Director Justin Bellen, Administrative Assistant/Deputy Treasurer 
Janet Hilber, Leslie Feliciano, Felice Higgins, Lou Archambault, Boston Globe Reporter Steven Porter, and other members of 
the public. Rep. Granger joined via Zoom along with several other members of the public. 
 

6.  Approve Minutes of Executive Committee Meeting of May 5, 2023: Rep. Wall motioned to approve the minutes of the May 5, 
2023 Executive Committee Meeting, as written. The motion was seconded by Rep. Pitre and it was approved unanimously 14-
0 by voice vote.  

 
7.  Update on Site Work and Design Planning for New Nursing Home: Chairman Schmidt recognized Administrator Bower who 

provided an update on the surveying of all the Strafford County land on this complex after the original site had too much 
wetlands, would cost hundreds of thousands of dollars and several years to rectify, resulting in re-siting the location of the 
new nursing home building near Erik Drive. Keeping the new nursing home on this complex would most likely allow the 
continuance of one administrator, saving the county money. Chairman Schmidt noted the New Nursing Home Building 
Advisory Subcommittee met with the Commissioners and architects, on August 15, 2023 for the presentation of the updated 
site location and proposed new building design. He noted the original site also had an issue with a report of indigenous 
people artifacts which effectively ruled out that location. He asked for members to confer with Administrator Bower to 
receive more information, and he noted the project is coming along well. In response to Rep. Southworth, Administrator 
Bower explained the new nursing home design should meet nursing home needs for 50 years with an expansion possibility 
on two wings for an additional 24 to 48 beds in the future. Chairman Schmidt noted the design is completely different and 
encouraged all members to review the attached presentation provided by Warrenstreet Architects which shows the new 
location would have the least wetlands impact of only 4,000 square feet and would allow for minor streamlined administrative 
permitting process. The building configuration was also changed from the original proposal of 330,000 square feet to 
consolidate and increase the building height to five stories above ground, resulting in only 285,000 square feet for 215 beds, 
but with an ability to expand by adding a floor to the top of two of the six wings, which have only four stories in this proposal. 
There is a centralized nursing station on each floor that can see down the six different corridors which have six residents’ 
rooms to the end of the hallway. The Main Street concept with a community meeting room, church, café, boutique, and an 
atrium green space on all floors are on the front area of the first floor. The wings are all mirrored which would allow 
continuity for all nursing staff and ease for changing offered services locations on the different floors. It was reiterated that 
this is only a conceptual design and budget based off similar projects including escalation and contingencies resulting in an 
estimate of $135,000,000 without furnishings, previously estimated at $9 million. The main difference in cost is primarily 
the site change with a shorter timeline and fewer permit fees; the design goes up instead of out with a more vertical than 
horizontal concept. The design team was responsive to all the Republican Delegation members’ questions and concerns. 
There will be additional meetings with the staff of Riverside Rest Home to receive ideas on what is most efficient and assist 
with proper planning of each department. He noted the importance of getting approval from the Delegation as soon as 
possible to meet the original goal and not lose over $15 million in American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds which requires 
construction to start by 2025.  
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In response to Rep. Burnham’s question as to why the site work and location issues were not discovered earlier, Administrator 
Bower explained that there had to be an appropriation of some amount before any study could begin, and that the previous 
delegation approved the appropriation of about $6.2 million on December 5, 2022 to start the site work and design process. 
The first set of plans was just an architectural rendition of ideas for the new nursing home building and did not include any 
actual borings or other studies. The county property includes about 270 acres with a good portion in conservation easement, 
however there is a special easement clause that allows the removal if used for county purposes. The Commissioners provided 
an update on the initial exploration of new nursing home construction with a three-legged stool concept which also included 
the repurposing of the current nursing home for over 150 transitional housing units and supporting development of 750+ 
regional units of new obtainable housing to the full delegation on Wednesday, May 18, 2022. At that meeting they requested 
approval to proceed with hiring an architect to receive more specifics and exact numbers to bring a request for bond to the 
delegation in August, 2022. Also at that meeting Rep. Newton noted the County has proven their abilities with the success 
of the new jail and stated he was skeptical before this meeting, but is now in support of the new nursing home 100%. The 
three-legged stool concept is good for the communities and cities, and addresses numerous problems. He asked the 
Delegation to support the move forward. Rep. Wall motioned to authorize the hiring of an architectural firm for concept and 
cost plans, seconded by Rep. Salloway and approved unanimously. At the Commissioners’ meeting on Thursday, May 26, 
2022 the Commissioners and Administrator Bower reported on the review and interviews of six bidders and they 
unanimously awarded the contract to Warrenstreet Architects for $60,000. Although asked by Rep. Newton about the 
separate appropriation by the delegation for that amount, it is now clarified that there was not a separate appropriation, but 
there was a unanimous delegation approval on May 18, 2022 to hire an architectural firm, which would include paying a 
company for their work. The payment was made from the general budget, which is under the purview of the Strafford County 
Commissioners.  
 
In response to Rep. Pitre, Administrator Bower stated the approved bond for $6.2 million has not been processed yet and the 
borrowing would only be done as needed while the project progressed to avoid paying interest on money not spent. He 
further clarified that you cannot invest at the same rate as what you are paying. He explained the amount spent to date for 
the architect’s work has come from the county’s cash flow and that the more than $15 million allocated from the State of 
New Hampshire to Strafford County has not yet been accessed. If the project is not approved, any money used from that 
grant would have to be paid back, which would be through a bond, but would not and could not exceed the $6.2 million 
already approved by the delegation.  
 
In response to Rep. Harrington’s question, Administrator Bower explained the nursing home needs and CMS regulations 
from the first design were transferred to the newest design, condensed into a smaller land footprint, but expanded to include 
more vertical stories. Chairman Schmidt noted an offsite location was discussed during the subcommittee meeting, but noted 
the expenses and timetable would be considerably more. The original design just would not fit on this county property. 
 

8. Discuss and Recommend Approval of Increase in Sheriff’s Fees as Outlined in HB 36: Chief Deputy McGivern explained the 
modest 7.0 percent increase in the user fee approved on May 4, 2023 by the House of Representatives as HB 36 is used to help 
offset the cost of serving writs. Administrator Bower noted on page 27 of the Second Quarter Budget Report under the Sheriff 
– Deputy Fees line through half the year, 66% has already been collected for a total of $92,440. The increase allows for a 7% 
increase based on the consumer price index (CPI) at the time and then changes with the CPI in the future. Administrator Bower 
advised approving the recommendation to the full delegation for the increase, but have it effective January 1, 2024 to allow time 
for proper notification before implementation, and because we are already above projections on that line. There was a discussion 
regarding holding off the increase until the next year budget cycle, the fluidity of the CPI which impacts the percentage of 
change, and the collection procedures in the Sheriff’s Office. Representative Southworth motioned to recommend the 
authorization for the increase in sheriff’s fees starting January 1, 2024. The motion was seconded by Representative Wall. 
Chairman Schmidt asked if there were any further questions or comments; with none the Acting Clerk call the roll with the 
motion passing 11 to 2 as follows: 
 
YEAS: Bailey, Burnham, Fitzpatrick, Harrington, Horrigan, Howard, Potenza, Rich, Schmidt, Southworth, and Wall 
 (11 of 13) 
 
NAYS: Newton and Pitre (2 of 13) 
 

9. Discuss Replacement of County Attorney Velardi: Chairman Schmidt recognized County Attorney Tom Velardi who explained 
his acceptance of the position of Director of Public Safety in the New Hampshire Attorney General’s Office was based on his 
confidence in the stability and core experience of his current staff and timing in his career and personal life. He noted the people 
of Strafford County are very important to him and that he tried to stay until January 1st, but the Attorney General’s Office has a 
great need for his experience and desire to replicate his accomplishments in Strafford County across the state. His last day in 
the County Attorney’s Office will be October 5th and he will be starting at the AG’s Office on October 6, 2023.    
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Mr. Velardi reviewed the process for appointing his replacement pursuant to RSA 661:9 which entails soliciting applications 
and an open vote by the full delegation. Additionally, through prior precedent, the procedure will follow the same structure as 
the Pease Development Authority Representative, which starts with the Policy and Procedures Subcommittee (P & P) reviewing 
the submitted applications. Chairman Schmidt authorized Administrator Bower to post the public notice for applications in the 
paper of county wide circulation as soon as possible with a P & P meeting scheduled soon after, followed by a full delegation 
meeting to vote and swear-in the new County Attorney, probably in November. Chairman Schmidt noted the current Deputy 
County Attorney Emily Garod is currently administering the department and has Mr. Velardi’s recommendation. Administrator 
Bower noted the Attorney General has given permission for Mr. Velardi to consult and assist the County Attorney’s Office as 
needed until January 2024.   
 

10. Review and Approve Second Quarter 2023 Budget Report: Chairman Schmidt asked if there were any questions regarding the 
second quarter budget report which was sent via e-mail, as well as USPS, and posted on the County Website. Administrator 
Bower noted the revenue is great and pointed out some one-time payments that were higher than expected. During the budget 
vote in March, some increases will not go into effect until next year’s budget, so we will not see those revenues until January. 
In response to Rep. Harrington’s questions, Administrator Bower noted the sheriff has received some scheduled payout which 
is why his line is over by four percent. He reported the overtime in the Sheriff’s Department will be substantially lower next 
quarter due to a couple of moves made by the Chief Deputy after the Sheriff accepted administrative leave. Administrator Bower 
further explained the increase in warrants issued for individuals apprehended in another county is what caused the significant 
increase in travel. The planned capital expense for the paving has been completed, however our own maintenance department 
will be fixing the last few little spots going into Riverside Rest Home (RRH). The RRH Administration higher overtime line is 
from using transportation aides as nurses’ aides. Other items which exceed predictions will come out of the bottom line of the 
budget. He reported the fees and outside services under the Nursing Department is from using pool nurses, which we try not to 
use whenever possible, but with 12 nurses’ aides in orientation and training, he expects the percentage to improve by year-end 
and will be made up in other sections of Riverside and revenues. The increase in miscellaneous income is due to the Covid 
emergency refunds at a decreasing amount. Rep. Harrington thanked the House of Corrections for getting overtime much closer 
to projections. Administrator Bower happily noted we are projected to receive about $800,000 more than in the budget if we 
continue at the current pace and with the cooperation with the Sheriff’s Department transportation unit. He explained the 
transports are a necessity to having boarders in the House of Corrections. Chief Deputy McGivern has confirmed his 
commitment to make transports a guaranteed high priority in the department. Chairman Schmidt asked if there were any further 
questions or comments; there being none, Rep. Wall motioned to approve the Second Quarter 2023 Budget. The motion was 
seconded by Rep. Southworth, and was approved unanimously 13 to 0 by a voice vote. 

 
11. Any Other Business Which May Legally Come Before the Committee: Administrator Bower announced that Covid Coordinator 

Haskins-Belanger has unfortunately submitted her resignation effective September 1, 2023. She reported on the difficult 
decision after working for Strafford County for more than 14 years, but the Infection Control Specialist she has worked with 
over the last three years is capable and she is now working with other individuals to properly train them on other aspects of her 
duties. The timing is right for the county and for her personal life. The Executive Committee members thanked her for her hard 
work, wished her well, and gave a round of applause to her and County Attorney Velardi. 
 
Chairman Schmidt wished to address the obvious issues regarding Sheriff Mark Brave. He noted the letter notifying Sheriff 
Brave that he is under investigation from the Attorney General’s Office was not initially made public, so it was not clear what 
the investigation was for, since it was confidential until the affidavit was filed with Superior Court. The media coverage brought 
on by Sheriff Brave himself announced that he was being investigated for theft, falsification of official documents and abuse of 
office, along with accusations of racism which Chairman Schmidt believes are fictitious. He pointed out that the Commissioners 
have no authority to regulate the Sheriff’s Office. Administrator Bower felt obligated to clear up the misconception that the 
Commissioners had anything to do with the report which started the investigation. He discovered issues, confronted the sheriff, 
was uncomfortable with the responses he received, requested more information from the Accounting Department, then talked 
to the County Attorney, who in turn, contacted the Attorney General’s Office. He then informed the three Commissioners of 
what he found and stated that any implication that the Commissioners were involved or knew anything is false. He took no 
pleasure in turning Sheriff Brave in after supporting him for years for elections, including for city council. He noted that list of 
potential witnesses which Sheriff Brave is to have no contact with did not include the Commissioners, and if they were involved 
in the investigation, they would have been sheltered from Sheriff Brave’s contact. The grand jury convened about three weeks 
before the arrest, which is when several members of the Sheriff’s Department were called to testify under oath, and who are all 
listed on the no-contact order.  
 
Chairman Schmidt noted that there was a previous case involving the DWI arrest of Sheriff Brave’s wife which included an 
investigation by two of the Commissioners, since Commissioner Maglaras had recused himself as a fact witness. The results of 
that investigation are confidential since it is a personnel matter, but Sheriff Brave has announced on his own what it involved.  
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Chairman Schmidt reported the Commissioners had offered paid administrative leave twice to Sheriff Mark Brave, which he 
declined. After the third and final offer, Chairman Schmidt received an email from Sheriff Brave addressed to Strafford County 
accepting the paid administrative leave and subsequently he signed a written agreement, and Chief Deputy McGivern is running 
the department. Rep. Potenza questioned the authority of the Commissioners to put an elected official on paid administrative 
leave and noted a letter signed by the Republican delegation members which requested the full delegation be called to vote on 
the decision. Chairman Schmidt noted that County Attorney Velardi gave his written opinion before the meeting and he agrees 
with the opinion, further noting that had the sheriff not accepted the leave, then the full delegation would have to be petitioned 
to have him removed from office. County Attorney stated most elected officials usually step away without being asked while 
an investigation continues and don’t refuse to leave while causing an office to tear itself apart, with potential lawsuits mounting 
and a leader who has been charged by the Department of Justice with some very serious crimes. He noted there was an extreme 
urgency to find a way to neutralize the situation, both for the staff and the sheriff. He further reported on a conversation he had 
with the sheriff after receiving the AG’s letter advising the sheriff that he should step away or he could be charged with witness 
tampering by interfering with the staff. He cited a case from 2004 involving Rockingham County Sheriff Linehan which 
involved budgetary issues, not even the more serious criminal issues. The Supreme Court did reaffirm that the sheriff is not an 
island unto himself just by happenstance of that constitutional office, and it was recognized that the Commissioners have 
budgetary constraints over the sheriff and personnel policies over the office. County Attorney Velardi reported on his review of 
the statutes which are clear that the delegation would have to be invited in for a removal request, but silent on the general 
management of the payment of salaries, which is a clear separation of powers between the legislative and executive branches. 
The Commissioners are in charge of the financial affairs and control of the county property, while the delegation only has the 
authority to set the amount of an elected official’s salary. The sheriff had signed off on the personnel policies, just as the county 
attorney and other elected officials had, and the policies are strictly adhered to by all, otherwise there would be no recourse 
when an elected official has the ability to ruin an office or harass staff with no recourse. County Attorney Velardi also reviewed 
RSA 23:7 establishing compensation, noting the delegation has the sole authority to set the rate of compensation, but RSA 23:5 
payment of salaries states the payment of salaries is through the county treasury which is the purview of the county 
Commissioners. He noted the Commissioners considered numerous issues which would make the Sheriff’s Department implode 
in the time it would take to convene a full delegation meeting including possible lawsuits, medical coverage, legal fees and back 
pay if found innocent and they discussed ways to limit the liability and the cost to the citizens, resulting in the decision to offer 
Sheriff Brave paid administrative leave for the third and final time before petitioning the delegation. He also noted he presented 
this issue to a Rockingham County judge who refused to present a petition of removal. The petition to remove the sheriff had 
been drawn up in case we had to go the route of having him removed by the delegation, but there were exigent critical issues 
with the staff in that department that needed immediate attention. Chief Deputy stated that due to the deplorable conditions, had 
the sheriff not accepted the leave on Monday most of the staff, including him, would have been gone on Wednesday. With the 
current workforce market, it would have been impossible to get them back. If there are not enough deputies to staff the 
transportation of the inmates and hospital duties, the House of Corrections would lose the boarders from the US Marshals and 
Immigration and Customs Enforcement contracts.  
 
There was a lengthy discussion with several questions and comments from delegation members. Several agreed there should be 
a delegation meeting to affirm the Commissioners’ decision to place Sheriff Brave on paid administrative leave. Chairman 
Schmidt noted he is open to the idea of ratifying the actions taken by the Commissioners at the next scheduled delegation 
meeting, but not call a meeting just to address this issue. There was a difference of opinions regarding the interpretation of the 
New Hampshire Revised Statutes Annotated (RSA) and discussion about creating a new bill to clearly define who is responsible 
for disciplinary actions taken against elected officials, separate and in addition to the removal for official misconduct. County 
Attorney reiterated that the Commissioners chose to pay the sheriff’s salary as given the authority by the New Hampshire 
Supreme Court as stated in RSA 23:5. Rep. Selig requested some sort of guidance of how to respond to constituents regarding 
the public allegations, especially for the new representatives. County Attorney explained how the Exculpatory Evidence 
Schedule (EES), formerly known as the “Laurie List” works. The Department of Justice is prosecuting Mr. Brave and making 
the internal referrals. The Police Standards and Training is very interested in Mr. Brave’s current ability to have law enforcement 
credentials and we are fully cooperating with all the agencies. In regards to questions regarding the possibility of tainted cases, 
County Attorney Velardi noted that it was already reviewed and he revealed that Sheriff Brave had not done any casework and 
was not involved in any situations which could impact any court cases going to trial if he were to be placed on the EES. He 
further noted that the agreement signed by Sheriff Brave was written by an employment attorney. Rep. Newton requested that 
a letter from each side of the isle be sent to County Attorney Velardi with any questions or concerns and that an official letter 
of response from County Attorney Velardi be sent to the full delegation. Chairman Schmidt noted he will rely on the County                     
Attorney’s opinion, which is well established, within the statutes as they currently exist, and agrees further legislation may be 
warranted.  
 
Rep. Newton reported to the Executive Committee that he is trying to get a coalition between the Republicans and Democrats 
to universally move forward with the new nursing home building plans. He noted his efforts of cooperation is less than he 
expected, and he was unhappy with the numerous documents printed for him. 
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Rep. Newton asked several questions regarding the grant funding from the Governor’s Office for Emergency Relief and 
Recovery (GOFERR), repayment conditions, cash flow analysis, the 2022 Annual Comprehensive Financial Report, workshops, 
contracts, annual credit card charges, and allowable expenses, while providing some examples of his concerns. He continued 
with requesting additional workshops to review proposed plans for the new nursing home in an effort to convince both sides to 
vote for approving a bond, noting the new design and location are better. Rep. Howard noted the situation with the sheriff was 
handled well by the Commissioners and that a request of a full audit for all the credit cards would be too quick of an action. 
Administrator Bower noted it would be impossible to respond to each question, as too many were asked before he was allowed 
to provide any answers, but that documents were photocopied from the printed originals in the files and all the digital files were 
printed in an effort to make sure Rep. Newton received every single thing we had on file, as he requested. He also noted that 
some invoices provided to Rep. Newton from Warrenstreet Architects were copies of what had been received and that some 
had different amounts with the same payment due date because adjustments can be made up to date of payment and again, Rep. 
Newton was provided “everything” we had on file. There may have been some duplications due to the physical papers and the 
digital files, but we wanted to make sure nothing was missed, while other representatives asked for specific documents which 
were in digital form. Administrator Bower further explained the expense numbers given to Rep. Newton were as of the date 
they were handed to him. He noted that support from at least some of the Republicans in addition to the Democrats will be 
needed to get a desperately needed new nursing home built, so the idea that he would make any obstacles to achieve that, is 
inconceivable. He has continually given answers to any questions and/or provided requested documents within 48 hours of 
receipt, except when he was out for medical leave. He would happily rectify any situation if found.  
 
In response to Rep. Burnham’s question regarding the process of credit card procedures, Administrator Bower acknowledged 
the credit card holder processes the request for payment with receipts to the Accounting Department, which are then approved 
by the Commissioners and Treasurer, checks are printed with computer generated signatures, and sent for payment to Citizens 
Bank. He further explained that according to the affidavit filed by the Attorney General Office of Integrity Unit, Sheriff Brave 
lied and intentionally deceived the Accounting Department, the Commissioners, and the Treasurer with handwritten notes 
identifying the expenses as for law enforcement purposes. The Linehan court case ruled that the Commissioners have no 
authority over the law enforcement portion of the sheriff’s operations. When the people elected the highest law enforcement 
officer in the county, and he lists each expense explanation in his own handwriting and signature, we all had a tendency to 
believe the sheriff. The one submission disbelieved by Administrator Bower caused the Attorney General’s Office to investigate 
all the records backwards and then forward to current time. He admitted his wish that he had caught the problems sooner, but 
noted Sheriff Brave applied the charges to the budget line-items which is specifically for law enforcement functions as listed in 
in the budget book. The provided backup documentation was for travel to learn from other law enforcement entities to grow his 
department as was consistent with the budget message, but he did not over-expend that particular line-item. Administrator 
Bower further explained that every single credit card payment is audited by independent auditors, who questioned the first class 
flight which is not allowed as per county policy. The receipt was for “even more space seats” not specifically called first-class, 
but since he flies Jet Blue for personal reasons, he knows what that phrase actually means. He even noted that his personal 
budget does not allow him to fly in that manner. It was also reviewed to see if it was a last minute flight since the price was so 
high, but it was not. Administrator Bower reported Finance Director Diane Legere is one of the best employees he has ever 
worked with in her 25 plus years, and has won the Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting for nine 
consecutive years, with only eight entities in New Hampshire winning the award this year. Administrator Bower expects we 
will receive it for this year also because we are the ones who discovered, researched and reported the issue, therefore we were 
not be written up in the auditor’s report. Rep. Newton noted the good work and thanked Administrator Bower for explaining 
the extraordinary circumstances.  
 
Rep. Potenza questioned the hiring of the unqualified employee for an extraordinary salary in the Sheriff’s Department as 
reported in the court affidavit. Administrator Bower explained we couldn’t stop the hiring of personnel in that office by NH 
statute. Commissioner Maglaras explained the sheriff did it without their knowledge, when they found out they questioned him. 
They informed him what he did was wrong, but he still needs to stay within his budget and he promised he would never do it 
again. Sheriff Brave stated she was very qualified and listed several qualifications which were later found out to be erroneous. 
They took him at his word because he was the chief law enforcement official. Obviously since then they found out he deceived 
and lied on multiple occasions. Through the thousands of transactions each month, someone who wants to deceive may be able 
to get away with it for a bit, but they will eventually get caught. It was further explained the employee is no longer employed 
by the county and the situation caused a very hostile work environment. There has been another employee who no longer works 
for the county since the sheriff accepted paid leave, and another who was demoted. In reference to the employee who gave 
Sheriff Brave his credit card, Administrator Bower explained that the employee was very intimidated by his sheriff boss, who 
is levels above him. This employee was quick to report it to his direct supervisor, who in turn notified Administrator Bower of 
what happened. He immediately canceled the credit card, since he is the only one with that authority. In response to Rep. 
Horrigan, Administrator Bower noted there are very few examples of any employees who travel out-of-state, unlike the sheriff.   
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12. Adjournment: Chairman Schmidt noted that with no further business, a motion to adjourn was in order. Rep. Wall motioned to 
adjourn the meeting at 2:36 p.m. The motion was seconded by Rep. Howard and was accepted unanimously by voice vote. 

 
         Respectfully submitted, 
 

         Janet Hilber 
     Janet Hilber, Acting Clerk 
     Strafford County Delegation  



Peter Schmidt,	Chairman	
Daniel Fitzpatrick,	Vice	Chairman	
Cassandra Levesque,	Clerk	

STRAFFORD	COUNTY	
DELEGATION	

WILLIAM A. GRIMES 
Justice & Administration Building 
259 County Farm Road, Suite 204 

Dover, New Hampshire 03820 
Telephone: 603-516-7100 

Fax: 603-743-4407 

MOTIONS 
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING 

AUGUST 25, 2023 

Motion	to	approve	the	May	5,	2023	Executive	Committee	Meeting	Minutes.	

Motion made by: Rep. ______________________________________________________________  
Seconded by: Rep. __________________________________________________________________ 
Votes:  __________ Yeas  __________ Nays __________ Abstains 

Motion	to	Recommend	Approval	of	an	Increase	in	the	Sheriff’s	Fees	as	Outlined	in	HB	36.	

Background Info: As you are all aware with the passing of HB 36, the changes in the NH RSA 104:31 Fees of Sheriffs and 
Deputy Sheriffs will take effect on July 3, 2023.  I have summarized below what that change will be. 

The Annual percentage increase in the CPI for all items for All Urban Consumers, Northeast Region as published by the Bureau 
of Labor Statistics, US Department of Labor for the annual average increase for 2021 to 2022 is 7.0	percent.		The	increase	
would	 be	 added	 to	 the	 base	 cost	 of	 the	writ	 service,	which	 currently	 is	 $30.30.	 	The	 7.0	 percent	 increase	will	
increase	that	base	rate	by	$2.12	to	$32.42.	We hope that all county delegations will support this increase in revenue 
fees so that no county falls behind and requires a larger increase be asked for once again in legislature.  This 
service fee is not a tax to the citizens of the County, it is a service fee to only those that use this service.  

Below is information regarding the subject matter that may assist with any questions about this request. 

104:31	Fees	of	Sheriffs	and	Deputy	Sheriffs.	

XIII. The	fees of sheriffs and deputy sheriffs specified in paragraphs I through IV and paragraphs VII through IX-b may be 
increased once annually by a vote of the county convention [and the total].		The	percentage	of	the increase shall not exceed 
the annual	percentage	 increase	 in	 the	Consumer Price Index of	all	 items	for All Urban Consumers, Northeast Region as 
published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, United States Department of Labor [using the amount published for the month of 
June in the year prior to the start of the fiscal year on a percentage basis] for	the	calendar	year	preceding	the	vote.

10:2 Effective Date.  This act shall take effect 60 days after its passage. 

Approved: May 04, 2023 Effective Date: July 03, 2023. 

Motion made by: Rep. ______________________________________________________________  
Seconded by: Rep. __________________________________________________________________ 
Votes:  __________ Yeas  __________ Nays __________ Abstains 

Motion	to	Approve	and	Accept	the	Second	Quarter	Budget	Report	as	Presented.	

Motion made by: Rep. ______________________________________________________________  
Seconded by: Rep. __________________________________________________________________ 
Votes:  __________ Yeas  __________ Nays __________ Abstains 

Wall
Pitre

14 0

Southworth - Motion to increase fees effective January 1, 2024
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October 2022
Const Costs 144,000,000$    

FF&E 3,500,000$         

Soft Costs 14,000,000$      

Owners Contingency 2,900,000$         

Inflation 8,000,000$         

Totals 172,400,000$    
335,000 sf $514/sf

December 2022
Const Costs 112,000,000$    

FF&E 3,500,000$         

Soft Costs 14,000,000$      

Owners Contingency 2,900,000$         

Inflation 7,000,000$         

Totals Revised 139,400,000$    
235,000 sf $593/sf

July 2023
Const Costs 119,000,000$    

FF&E 3,500,000$         

Soft Costs 14,000,000$      

Owners Contingency 2,900,000$         

Inflation 7,000,000$         

Sub‐Totals 146,400,000$    

Schematic Contingency 15% 17,850,000$      

Totals 164,250,000$    
289,500 sf $567/sf

8/23 Current Project Costs $146M ‐ $164M
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